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PIERCE COLLEGE DISTRICT 
January 11, 2023
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Ms. Lisa Boyd

Clemencia Castro-Woolery- Zoom
Therese Pasquier
Brett Willis

COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Julie White, Chancellor and CEO
Dr. Matthew Campbell, Interim President Puyallup

Dr. Ilder Betancourt Lopez, VP for Learning and Student Success FS
Mr. Charlie Parker, Interim VP for Learning and Student Success PY
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.

Ms. Sylvia James, VP for Administrative Services
Mr. Curt Warmington, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 

See attendance list on the last page of this document.
STUDY SESSION

The study session focused on Enrollment and the 2023 Legislative Session
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Pasquier called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.
FLAG SALUTE

Ms. Pasquier led the flag salute.
SAFETY MESSAGE
Ms. Pasquier read the safety message.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with four members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 None
MEETING MINUTES   

Mr. Willis moved, and Ms. Boyd seconded the motion to approve the minutes of November 9, 2022 Board meeting and the December 1, 2022 Special board meeting.



MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
WELCOME CHANCELLOR WHITE
Ms. Pasquier welcome Dr. White as the new Chancellor and CEO of Pierce College. The Board is very excited and confident in her abilities to continue the quality work of the College District. She noted that Dr. White is excited to foster the culture of Pierce College; we have much to learn from each other.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

Associated Students of Pierce College District (Reported by Zac Torgerson)
The month of November and December was another busy time for Student Life office and student leaders as they hosted several more events and meetings to keep things going strong throughout the quarter.

· The District office staff has grown with the addition of two new, Student Engagement Managers for each campus. Iopu Ignacio will be leading the relaunch of our Clubs & Student Organizations structure; While Laura Taylor heads our Student Media & Leadership Development. Iopu is an alumnus of Pierce College, class of 2020 and is proud to return to serve the district. 

· Our beloved Student Life program coordinator for the Activities Board, Allie Morrow retired on December 9th after 25 years of distinguished service to the college and office of student life, we strive to make her proud, and show that she is leaving the office is good hands! 
· Student government teams held two more General Assembly meetings, where the teams approved several more clubs on each campus including the new Society of Physics, Tennis Club, Math Magicians, Engineering Club and Boxing club! 

· Students vetted proposals and budget from faculty member, Prof. Niloo Sarabi, who is leading the relaunch of the Student Literary Arts Magazine (SLAM).
· The Student Government teams confirmed meeting times for winter quarter as well as student engagement/awareness events that we would like to facilitate. They will be hosting village time with the campus presidents, to provide space for students to share their experiences, interests and needs with college leadership. 

The activities board teams have held several successful student engagement events to finish out the fall quarter and have finalized our winter quarter events. 

· Through the month of November, offices hosted the Fall Students of Color empowerment summit, collaborated with Central Washington University, and hosted a final event titled  “Slava Ukraine” event on both campuses where students wrote letters to Ukrainian soldiers to be sent abroad. 

· From student feedback and data, they are prioritizing events that form social bonds through art and gaming, which will feature scrapbooking, poetry, painting, and video games. 

· They will be hosting several events throughout Black History month including bringing guest artists and spoken-word poets to run expression workshops on both campuses. This will lead up to the relaunch of the 7th Annual Black Ball on February 24th at the PY campus in collaboration with the Black Student Unions, which will be an evening of Dinner, Concert, and Dancing. We hope our college leadership team and trustees can mark your calendars to join us.

· From the EDI CARES Division, their team wrapped up the Winter Quarter with the annual First-Generation College Student Celebration.

· There were eight faculty and staff from across the college who shared experiences navigating college and life as a first-generation college students.

· Andrew Pierce coordinated tables recognizing Veterans Day by offering a Veterans Resource Center table and offered student outreach to veteran resources.

·  Staff closed November with the Indigenous Excellence Celebration where they had student and staff speakers who shared about importance of their Native identity. Danny Marshall, the Fort Steilacoom Tribal chair shared traditional Native stories and we received a prayer song from the Puyallup Tribe cultural department.  
· Retention Managers have been busy supporting students in they closed the winter quarter and prepare for transfer admissions process across the state and country. 


Lastly, the College access team has been busy planning and executing college and career readiness events, and field trips for students at Washington High School, Clover Park High School, and Franklin Pierce High School.

· Some of their recent events include attending the National College Fair in Seattle in November, visiting the Museum of Glass in Tacoma, and seeing a production of the Wiz. 

· We are excited to kick off Winter quarter with our annual Winter Open House next week.  The welcome is an opportunity for students to learn about EDI CARES and the services we provide. 

PCFT- Curt Warmington

Mr. Warmington provided a report on the following topics:
· The IT department had the challenge to account for all technology that was loaned out to staff over the pandemic, and their original deadline to turn in that technology was finals week of Fall 2022.  Mr. Glass was gracious enough to adjust that deadline so that faculty could more successfully complete the quarter and turn in grades.  Our thanks to Andrew Glass for his flexibility. 
· The  Working Conditions Committee has met for the sixth time yesterday to prepare our issues and proposals for bargaining.  We have completed working through survey data of members (except for the suggestions for one article of the contract) for issues to take to the table this month, and we are finalizing the membership of the bargaining team.
· The American Federation of Teachers is supporting an 85% minimum as compared to FT faculty salaries.  Right now Pierce College seems to be closer to 70%.  This would help to make sure that adjunct faculty compensation remains sustainable and equitable as compared to FT faculty salaries.  We would also like to see this legislature provide more support to CTCs to increase enrollment. Adjunct faculty continue to be the one employment group most impacted by under-enrollment. 
· Pierce, as if other CTCs and institutions, are struggling with under-employment and the stresses of overwork as a result. We are heartened to see active hiring going on for important positions, like the IR positions (open forum Friday). His count has the proposed new faculty hires at 10 this year, and they are scrambling a bit to fill those screening committees this week, as faculty are starting classes and working with tenure committees to complete packets this month. 
· EDI Tenure Revision- Mr. Warmington had the opportunity late last fall to talk to the first year candidates with Dr. Betancourt Lopez and the faculty were remarkably grateful for the new tenure process for its anti-racist focus and its kinder approach to new candidates’ packets.  He tried to coax them to be more critical, but they continued to be more thankful than critical, so thanks for your participation in those changes.  
SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. White stated that as you know very well, Pierce College’s mission is to create quality educational opportunities for a diverse community of learners to thrive in an evolving world.  In addition, we do that through our core themes of Access; Excellence; Contribution to the Community; Equity, Diversity and Inclusion; and Student Learning and Success. As she prepared her remarks, she considered organizing her comments based on those core themes.  However, the reality is that everything we do must have these core themes infused throughout them and must consider all aspects of our mission.  She asked the trustees that as she gives her report, they consider all of the interconnections between our work and the comprehensive way that we approach our mission. Going back to December, we had winter celebrations at Fort Steilacoom, Puyallup, and JBLM.  At Puyallup and Fort Steilacoom, we had our traditional WinterFest, including games, a dessert dash based on ETeam bucks, and great camaraderie.   Some of us give them out to anyone who asks, others to those who have gone the extra mile, and our former Chancellor required all to answer a question if they wanted bucks.  In addition, at JBLM, there was a potluck, games, and gift exchange for those who wished to participate.  It was wonderful to experience a level of camaraderie that has been more difficult to achieve in recent years!

Dr. White noted that in December we hosted our coaches from Achieving the Dream, Laurie Heacock and Diane Troyer.  As a part of the visit, we decided to implement the Institutional Capacity Assessment Tool (ICAT) again (Pierce was one of the pilot schools for this tool for ATD in 2016).  Achieving the Dream’s Institutional Capacity Framework is a comprehensive approach to improve results for all students, especially low-income students and students of color. The Institutional Capacity Framework is built on seven essential capacities for colleges to create the student-focused culture that promotes student success. Evidence shows colleges must be strong in each capacity area to take on any large-scale interventions. The ICAT is a survey of employees, to be sent out this week, to provide feedback and help us assess our strengths and challenges in these seven areas:  Equity, Teaching and Learning, Engagement and Communication, Strategy and Planning, Policies and Practices, Leadership and Vision, Data and Technology.  We will gather additional qualitative information at All-District Day to help us understand areas of success and improvement.

Dr. White reported that we have finalized the design/build team for the restoration of Olympic South.  Working with the Department of Enterprise Services at the state, the selection panel scored the proposals and awarded the contract to the team of McGranahan Architects and Forma Construction.  They have an equity-focused inclusive process and McGranahan is well aware of the asbestos abatement that has been done and are well qualified to ensure a safe and healthy building.  We are expecting to lock in the guaranteed maximum price by June.

She asked Dr. Campbell to speak about some areas he has been leading, including the STEM Building design and construction, the Child Development Centers on both campuses, and transfer partnerships. Dr. Campbell shared that the heavy equipment has broken ground and begun construction on the new, Michele L. Johnson Science Building at Pierce College Puyallup. We anticipate the building will officially open in May/June 2023. Matt also provided an update on the reopening of the Milgard Child Development Center. We successfully hired a new director of the child development centers and family advocacy, Ann Slaughter, who will begin her new role on 16 January. We are also poised to hire a new site manager and, with Ann taking a new role, a search will begin immediately for her replacement. Thanks to her leadership and innovation, we are planning to re-open Milgard CDC on 1 February. Finally, he shared an update and glimpse at the work of two grants we are engaged in with the University of Washington Tacoma. The first is focused on building equitable pathways through faculty course development in STEM. The second is working toward building a dual admissions opportunity
Dr. White stated that as we navigate the ongoing challenges stemming from the COVID pandemic and the interrelated equity and other health issues that continue, we have developed a new telework procedure, which was approved by Cabinet in December.  We are reviewing requests under the new procedure now.  She read our statement of principles that is included in the procedure:

“Generally, telework is consistent with institutional goals, including:

•
Maintaining an organizational culture that supports employee flexibility and mobility.

•
Promoting a positive work/life balance.

•
Reducing our impact on the environment and supporting the commute trip reduction program.

•
Promoting continuity of operations during worksite disruptions, including modified and suspended operations, such as during the COVID-19 pandemic.

•
Providing a supportive and productive work environment that attracts and retains employees.

However, in some circumstances, telework can also be a barrier to other goals and principles such as those identified in the “team & community impact” section below. Telework agreements must balance these goals in order to most effectively achieve our mission to create quality educational opportunities for a diverse community of learners to thrive in an evolving world. Telework is designed to support a strategy that maximizes productivity and performance, regardless of the work location, when the duties of the position, institutional resources, and skills of the employee allow.” Our process requires two steps:  first, a determination of whether the positions itself is eligible for telework; and second, a determination of employee readiness for telework.  This procedure also ensure that teleworking employees understand their obligations around data security, acceptable use of technology and information, personal use of college equipment, record maintenance and disclosure, and workers compensation.  We will review how this process has worked in 6 months and recommend adjustments as necessary.

In closing, Dr. White noted that we have many many folks engaged in recruitment, selection, hiring, and onboarding of new employees.  We are excited to see that some of our pools are becoming deeper and we are enthusiastically welcoming our new employees.  We will soon have a new Dean of ELAD (Employee Learning and Development) and are in a search for a new Dean of Institutional Research, Dental Hygiene Director, and many other critical positions across the district.  Of course, we are also searching for two presidents and that screening committee will kick off shortly.
District Budget Planning Values and Principles for 2023

Ms. James provided the revised budget planning values and principles. She spoke of the minor changes to the document. After reviewing the document, which is posted on the College intranet, the board agreed that the values and principles reflect the transparent and inclusive budget planning process. 

Ms. Pasquier stated that the trustees have deep trust in the budget process and expressed appreciation for the work on this important process. In answer to Mr. Willis’s question, Ms. James noted that there are currently eleven open positions in the finance department; however, the current staff remains upbeat, engaged in their work, and are finding ways to assist each other to get the work done.

Institutional Effectiveness Monitoring Report

Dr. Betancourt Lopez presented a monitoring report on student interest and completion in our Criminal Justice Program.

Innovation and Student Success- Criminal Justice Anti-Racist Curriculum

Professor Rick Boulware presented the anti-racist work being done in the Criminal Justice Department. He provided the history of the department and the work they are doing and the books that the Advisory Board reads together to inform their work. Their goal is to have discussions to inform and transform every aspect of the department. He discussed the curriculum revisions they have made and the impacts it has had on students including, reduced number of credits, renewed emphasis on CJ200, and optional internships. Their future goal is continuous improvement and humility.
Board Chair Report

Ms. Pasquier stated that the Board engaged in a study session on December 7 to learn more about the Tenure redesign and implantation as they prepare to read tenure packets in February. They appreciate the continued learning and improvement.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed, and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  Mr. Smith encouraged trustees to attend the Transforming Lives dinner in Olympia in January.
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        February 1, 2023, Pierce College Fort Steilacoom
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 2:13 pm.


________________________           
_______________________             
                

Julie A. White, Chancellor


Therese Pasquier, Vice Chair
Community College District
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Pierce College
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